
353 

Commodity Credit Corporation, USDA § 1400.202 

(b) The information required to be 
submitted under paragraph (a) of this 
section must include: 

(1) The name and social security 
number of each person, or the name 
and taxpayer identification number of 
each legal entity, that holds or ac-
quires an ownership interest in the 
legal entity and 

(2) The name and taxpayer identifica-
tion number of each legal entity in 
which the person or legal entity holds 
an ownership interest. 

Subpart C—Payment Eligibility 

§ 1400.201 General provisions for de-
termining whether a person or legal 
entity is actively engaged in farm-
ing. 

(a) To be considered eligible to re-
ceive payments with respect to a par-
ticular farming operation, a person or 
legal entity must be actively engaged 
in farming with respect to such oper-
ation. 

(b) Actively engaged in farming 
means, except as otherwise provided in 
this part, that the person or legal enti-
ty: 

(1) Independently and separately 
makes a significant contribution to a 
farming operation of: 

(i) Capital, equipment, or land, or a 
combination of capital, equipment, or 
land and 

(ii) Active personal labor or active 
personal management, or a combina-
tion of active personal labor and active 
personal management; 

(2) Has a share of the profits or losses 
from the farming operation commensu-
rate with the person’s or legal entity’s 
contributions to the operation; and 

(3) Makes contributions to the farm-
ing operation that are at risk for a 
loss, with the level of risk being com-
mensurate with the person’s or legal 
entity’s claimed share of the farming 
operation. 

(c) All of the following factors will be 
taken into consideration in deter-
mining if the person or legal entity is 
independently and separately contrib-
uting a significant amount of capital, 
equipment, or land, or a combination 
of capital, equipment, or land, to the 
farming operation: 

(1) A separate and distinct interest in 
the land, crop, and livestock involved 
in the farming operation; 

(2) The demonstration of separate 
and total responsibility for the interest 
in the land, crop, and livestock in the 
farming operation; and 

(3) All funds and business accounts of 
the farming operation are separate 
from that of any other person and legal 
entity. 

(d) In determining if the person or 
legal entity is independently and sepa-
rately contributing a significant 
amount of active personal labor or ac-
tive personal management, all of the 
following factors will be taken into 
consideration: 

(1) The types of crops and livestock 
produced by the farming operation; 

(2) The normal and customary farm-
ing practices of the area; 

(3) The total amount of labor and 
management necessary for such a 
farming operation in the area; and 

(4) Whether the person or legal entity 
receives compensation for the labor 
and management activities. 

§ 1400.202 Persons. 
(a) A person will be considered to be 

actively engaged in farming with re-
spect to a farming operation if: 

(1) The person independently and sep-
arately makes a significant contribu-
tion to a farming operation of: 

(i) Capital, equipment, or land, or a 
combination of capital, equipment, or 
land and 

(ii) Active personal labor or active 
personal management, or a combina-
tion of active personal labor and active 
personal management; 

(2) Has a share of the profits or losses 
from the farming operation commensu-
rate with the person’s or legal entity’s 
contributions to the operation; and 

(3) Makes contributions to the farm-
ing operation that are at risk for a 
loss, with the level of risk being com-
mensurate with the person’s or legal 
entity’s claimed share of the farming 
operation. 

(b) If one spouse, or an estate of a de-
ceased spouse, is determined to be ac-
tively engaged in farming as specified 
in paragraph (a) of this section, the 
other spouse is considered to have 
made a significant contribution, as 
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specified in paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this 
section, only to the same farming oper-
ation. 

(c) If a farming operation is con-
ducted by a person, and the capital, 
land, or equipment is contributed by 
the person, such capital, land, or equip-
ment: 

(1) Must be contributed directly by 
the person and must not be acquired as 
a result of a loan made to, guaranteed, 
co-signed, or secured by: 

(i) Any other person, joint operation, 
or legal entity that has an interest in 
such farming operation; 

(ii) Such person, joint operation, or 
legal entity by any other person, joint 
operation, or legal entity that has an 
interest in such farming operation or 

(iii) Any other person, joint oper-
ation, or legal entity in whose farming 
operation such person, joint operation, 
or legal entity has an interest; and 

(2) If acquired as a loan made to, 
guaranteed, co-signed, or secured by 
the persons, joint operations, or legal 
entities, the loan must: 

(i) Bear the prevailing interest rate 
and 

(ii) Have a repayment schedule con-
sidered reasonable and customary for 
the area. 

§ 1400.203 Joint operations. 
(a) A member of a joint operation 

will be considered to be actively en-
gaged in farming with respect to a 
farming operation if the member: 

(1) Makes a significant contribution 
of: 

(i) Capital, equipment, or land or a 
combination of capital, equipment, or 
land and 

(ii) Active personal labor or active 
personal management, or a combina-
tion of active personal labor and active 
personal management, and that are: 

(A) Performed on a regular basis, 
(B) Identifiable and documentable, 

and 
(C) Separate and distinct from such 

contributions of any other member of 
the farming operation; 

(2) Has a share of the profits or losses 
from the farming operation commensu-
rate with the member’s contributions 
to the operation; and 

(3) Makes contributions to the farm-
ing operation that are at risk for a 

loss, with the level of risk being com-
mensurate with the member’s claimed 
share of the farming operation. 

(b) For a farming operation con-
ducted by a joint operation in which 
the capital, land, or equipment is con-
tributed by such joint operation, such 
capital, land, or equipment: 

(1) Must be contributed directly by 
the joint operation and must not be ac-
quired as a loan made to, guaranteed, 
co-signed, or secured by: 

(i) Any person, legal entity, or other 
joint operation that has an interest in 
such farming operation, including ei-
ther joint operation’s members; 

(ii) Such joint operation by any per-
son, legal entity, or other joint oper-
ation that has an interest in such 
farming operation; or 

(iii) Any person, legal entity, or 
other joint operation in whose farming 
operation such joint operation has an 
interest, and 

(2) If acquired as a result of a loan 
made to, guaranteed, co-signed, or se-
cured by the persons, legal entities, or 
joint operations with an interest in the 
operation as defined, the loan must: 

(i) Bear the prevailing interest rate 
and 

(ii) Have a repayment schedule con-
sidered reasonable and customary for 
the area. 

(c) If a joint operation separately 
makes a significant contribution of 
capital, equipment, or land, or a com-
bination of capital, equipment, or land, 
and the joint operation meets the pro-
visions of § 1400.201(b)(2) and (b)(3), the 
members of the joint operation who 
make a significant contribution of ac-
tive personal labor, active personal 
management, or a combination of ac-
tive personal labor and active personal 
management to the farming operation 
as specified in paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of 
this section will be considered to be ac-
tively engaged in farming with respect 
to such farming operation. 

§ 1400.204 Limited partnerships, lim-
ited liability partnerships, limited 
liability companies, corporations, 
and other similar legal entities. 

(a) A limited partnership, limited li-
ability partnership, limited liability 
company, corporation, or other similar 
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